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March 28 , 2012
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Washington, DC 20500

Dear Ms. Jarrett:

Re: EPA’s Proposed Rules for Oil and Gas Production

I would like to draw your attention to an EPA rulemaking currently under review at 
OMB’s Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs (“OIRA”). EPA is subject to a 

court order requiring the final rule to be signed by April 3, 2012. The U.S. 
Environmental Protection Agency is finalizing a set of regulations designed to reduce 

air emissions from oil and gas production operations (O&G Rule). 

API and its member companies have been working constructively with EPA to 

improve the final rule to be both achievable and environmentally beneficial. I want to 
be clear that we are not opposing the rule but stating that the rule needs to change 

in key areas to avoid negative impacts to domestic production and job creation. 

API met March 22nd with OIRA for an EO12866 meeting to share our concerns with 

the rule and offer solutions to ensure the rule does not chill domestic production. The 
five key elements we offered solutions to are:

1. The O&G Rule should apply to sources that have ≥ 10% VOC content by 
weight. The purpose of the O&G Rule is to reduce volatile organic compounds 

(“VOC”) emissions. The Clean Air Act (“CAA”) specifies that the standards must 
reflect “the degree of emission limitation achievable through the application of the 
best system of emission reduction which (taking into account the cost of achieving 

such reduction and any nonair quality health and environmental impact and energy 
requirements) the Administrator determines has been adequately demonstrated.” 

CAA § 111(a)(1). Thus, the CAA makes it abundantly clear that the emission control 

requirements in the O&G Rule must be not only achievable, but also cost effective.

As proposed, many of the VOC emission control requirements in the O&G Rule 
apply without regard to how much VOC is in the vent stream being controlled. For 
example, emissions from well completions must be controlled regardless of how 

much VOC is contained in the gas being generated by the well. This is a problem 
because, when the VOC content of the gas is low, the cost of controlling the 
emissions becomes unreasonably high given the amount of VOC emissions 
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reductions obtained – i.e., contrary to law, the control requirement becomes cost 
ineffective.

This problem can easily be rectified by imposing VOC emission control requirements 

only on vent streams containing more than 10% VOC. Below this cut-off level, the 
cost of control would be greater than EPA has found to be justified in many prior 
CAA § 111 rules. The comments that API submitted on the proposed O&G Rule 

provide a much more detailed explanation of and justification for the 10% cut-off 
level.

In a March 2 letter to EPA, API explained that operators typically have an immense 
amount of information about the geologic formations in which they plan to drill new 

wells, including actual VOC content measurements from other nearby wells and 
information from other geologic survey techniques. Thus, well-informed decisions 
can be made prior to well completion as to what the VOC content of the well will be 

and whether it will exceed the 10% VOC cutoff. In addition, API suggested that a gas 
sample from each well should be analyzed for VOC content after the well is 

completed and put into production. Such a sampling requirement would validate the 

pre-completion assessment and provide for accountability in the limited number of 
cases where the pre-completion assessment was wrong.

2. The emissions control requirements in the O&G Rule should be phased in 
over a short period of years. As proposed, the O&G Rule would become effective 

immediately upon promulgation. All new oil and gas development projects that occur 
after that date would have to meet the new standards with prescribed control 

devices. Industry-wide, it is estimated that about 25,000 new wells are drilled each 

year. This promises to result in a substantial slowdown in drilling operations because 
industry simply will not have access to the control devices needed to meet the 

emissions control requirements for all new wells planned after the rule is finalized. 

Operators will have no choice but to defer projects until control devices become 
available.

For example, API estimates that roughly 300 sets of the specialized equipment 
currently are available for implementing reduced emissions completions (“RECs”). 

This number of “REC sets” can service about three to four thousand wells per year. 
Even with a 10% VOC cut-off (as described above), API estimates that 1000 

additional REC sets will be needed to service all well completions in a given year. 

REC sets are comprised of specialty equipment that typically must be fabricated 
expressly for this use. Thus, API estimates that at least a two-year phase in period 

will be needed for the REC requirement to ensure REC sets are reasonably 

available for compliance with the O&G Rule.

This two-year phase in period still would be ambitious. For example, certain of the 
existing REC sets may not include all of the components needed to meet the 

requirements of the final rule. In addition, operators also need personnel properly 

trained in conducting reduced emissions completions. Staffing up will take time.

A similar situation exists for storage vessels and pneumatic controllers. For each of 
these source types, the proposed O&G Rule would require the use of specialized 
equipment that currently is not available in the quantities needed to implement the 
O&G Rule without delay. API believes that tank standards should be phased in over 

a three year period (assuming, as discussed below, a 12 tpy applicability cut-off is 
established) and that a two-year phase-in is needed for the manufacturers to meet 

the pneumatic controller design standards. 

3. The storage vessel applicability provisions and emissions control measures 

should be more targeted. As explained above, the control requirements imposed 
by the O&G Rule needs to be cost effective. The proposed standards for storage 
vessels are overly broad because they would require VOC emissions controls on 

many tanks where such controls are demonstrably cost ineffective.
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EPA should take four steps to ensure that the tank requirements are cost effective. 
First, a 12 ton-per-year (tpy) applicability cut-off should be established. Second, the 

rule should apply only to permanent tanks. API suggests that a tank should be 
considered permanent if it is on-site for more than 180 days. Third, operators should 

be allowed to operate a tank for up to 90 days to evaluate emissions before 

determining whether the tank must be controlled. Unlike the VOC content of 
produced gas, it is very difficult to predict tank emissions with certainty until the tank 
is operating (e.g., the nature of the produced VOC, VOC content of produced liquids, 

pressures, and flows are hard to predict ahead of time).

Fourth, the tank emissions control requirements should cease to apply when 
uncontrolled emissions fall below 8 tpy. Below this level, emissions from the pilot 

flames on combustors typically would exceed the emissions that would be controlled 

by the combustor. In addition, below this level, the amount of gas flow through the 
vent system and combustor can be too low for safe operation and, without additional 

engineering design to reduce the potential for flashback into the vent and tank 

systems, could be an extreme hazard to employees.

4. Reduced emission completion requirements should be more flexible and 
applicability of these requirements should be more targeted. The proposed rule 
would require every REC set to include sand traps, surge vessels, separators, and 

tanks. Yet, each of the components may not be needed for a particular well, 
depending on the unique physical characteristics of the well and geologic formation. 
Rather than imposing a “one size fits all” REC requirement, we believe that the final 

rule should allow operators to use only those components that are needed at the 
given well. Compliance is easily tracked to ensure that all procedures were properly 

conducted.

In addition, the final rule should not require RECs where it cannot reasonably be 

accomplished. For example, RECs should not be required when a gathering line is 
not nearby or when reservoir pressure is not adequate to overcome pipeline 

pressure. In such cases the rule should provide for flexibility. Lastly, the rule should 

allow venting when needed to prevent fire hazards, when gas is not combustible, 
and when needed to meet state/local requirements.

5. The administrative burden of the O&G Rule on both state government and 
industry can and should be significantly reduced. The proposed monitoring, 

recordkeeping, reporting, and notification requirements can be significantly 
streamlined without reducing enforceability or effectiveness of the rule. For example, 
the proposed rule would impose multiple notification requirements for each REC and 

some of these notifications would have to be repeated if drilling and completion 
plans changed. Considering the rule is likely to apply to an estimated 25,000 wells 
each year, we believe this is far more information than EPA and state regulators 

need to assure compliance with these standards.

API suggests instead that operators should be required to submit a single monthly 
notification identifying the tentative date for completions planned for that month and 
provide a company contact number for EPA to ascertain the latest schedule if the 
Agency has an interest in inspecting a particular completion. We have additional 

suggestions to decrease the paperwork burden that still provides essential 
information to be submitted.

Lastly, EPA should incorporate performance test methods into the rule and simplify 
these methods (for example, by eliminating technically infeasible requirements, such 

as the requirement for storage vessel flow meters).

Thank you for your attention and your efforts to make this rule both achievable and 
environmentally beneficial. API’s comments on the proposed O&G Rule provide a 

detailed explanation of these issues and further justification for these 

recommendations. Attached to this letter is a copy of the presentation used in API’s 
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meeting with OIRA. This presentation provides citations to the specific parts of API’s 
comments on the proposed rule that address these issues of concern.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have questions or need more 

information.

Sincerely,

Jack N. Gerard
President & CEO

Attachment

cc: L. Jackson, EPA

C. Sunstein, OIRA
H. Zichal WH EOP
G. McCarthy, EPA

J. McCabe, EPA
S. Page, EPA

P. Tsirigotis, EPA

D. Mancini, OIRA
C. Higgins, OIRA
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